HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building - Reimers Rooms A & B
2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, February 22, 2011

5:30pm

In attendance were:
Michael Henry, Al Davis, Chris Sheffen, Julie Eck, Craig Supplee, Ted Freedman, Charles Brantigan, Jep Seman, Chris D’Asano, John Collison, Bobby Hutchinson, Evan Lichtenfels, Mike Zoellner, Sandy Pelletier, Keith Bruce, Chuck Sampson, Gary Branch and John Ahlenius.
The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm. The minutes of the last meeting were read and approved as written.

St. Joseph Hospital Update on the GDP:

The beginning of the meeting was dominated by a discussion of the plans that St. Joseph Hospital has to penetrate the view plane. Jeff Seman read the six criteria from the City code. There then ensued a discussion concerning how these requirements plus the super majority required of the Planning Board might be achieved.

There was then further discussion of the GDP. There have been a number of changes, mostly perceived by the group to be beneficial, since the last presentation. The possibility of using 19th as a main entrance to the west of the St. Joseph Hospital campus has been considered and apparently accepted. This will require demolition of part of the office building, a six story bump out which will cost in the millions to demolish. This will put Tammen Hall on 19th Avenue. 19th will jog to Downing where it will connect with the reconstituted 19th on the other side. The proposed junction between Lafayette and 19th Ave. will now be a right angle at request of Traffic Engineering. This is apparently a traffic taming step. There will be pedestrian and green space north and south by way of 19th and east and west between the Russell Pavilion and the new hospital building. There will be a public green space at 21st and Downing, the details of which are not clear yet. The power plant has been relocated so that it is in proximity to the new 19th Avenue, and the plan is that Humboldt will eventually go through to 20th. All of these changes seem to be favorable. There was some discussion that there needs to be some gateway or some entrance way at 19th and Ogden announcing the St. Joseph Hospital campus. The possibility of reusing Tammen Hall was discussed and apparently is being considered. The suggestion was made that Tammen Hall consideration may fit into the decision about allowing a variance from the view plane ordinance. It should be noted that Tammen Hall has no independent utilities, and while it could be connected to the planned central utility building, that is not going to happen until the very end of the project. Nonetheless, there is community concern about what is going to happen to Tammen Hall. Particularly with the plan to put 19th Avenue through from Ogden, this is a logical bookend to the campus or a gateway to the hospital campus.
Chris Sheffen of Fehr and Peers (the traffic company) gave an analysis of the traffic patterns expected in 2035. Apparently the GDP requires such traffic projections, which in the healthcare world seem next to impossible to complete in an accurate fashion.

The promises made with Cherokee have apparently been passed to the current owners. The hospital agrees to shield the lights of the parking structure from the neighborhood as well as screening to make sure that the cars in the parking structure don’t shine off into the neighborhood. The unused entry off 21st Avenue will be taken out. There was a commitment to enhance the landscape and improve the pedestrian experience. This is open to discussion at present because it is not clear what is appropriate in that setting. Finally, the Fire Department needs to have access to the piping on the north side of the building for annual testing, but with the reposition of the main pipes, there is no longer a need to block off parking in this area. This will free up some additional parking spaces. A right turn lane is planned, and this may eliminate a few spaces. The exact number is not clear.

March 3rd at 6:30pm at the Sterne Elder Building is when the community meeting will be held concerning penetration of the view plane. Detailed drawings will be available at that time.

Mike Zoellner from Red Peaks noted that he presented to our organization in 2008. His company has bought the old Catholic High School site between Pennsylvania and Logan, 18th and 19th. Steps have been taken to vacate the alley but the alley has not been vacated yet. This is envisioned as a high density site allowing up to possibly 11 stories. Apartments rather than condominiums have been planned. Parking is being considered and thought is being given to a wrap design where the building is wrapped around the parking. There followed a free wheeling discussion concerning what might be a suitable development in that location.

There is significant support from Red Peaks to make 19th a two way street. This is something that has been proposed by the neighborhood for many years. Other constituencies would like this as well. Apparently there is Kaiser support for this project. In addition, making 19th Avenue two ways makes is serve a better entry point to St. Joseph Hospital and also encourages the development that Red Peaks is planning.

The group would like to invite traffic people from the hospital firm or from the City to again present the thought that 19th needs to become a two way street.

There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned. The next meeting will be held on March 22nd rather than March 29th for scheduling reasons.
Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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